
 Community Council

Minutes of Meeting held on 13th April 2022

At a meeting of Ilston Community Council held at 7pm, at Nicholaston and Penmaen Village Hall on Wednesday, 13th April 2022.
Present:
Councillors: Mr D Ponting, Mrs A Elliott, Mrs F Owen-John, Mrs J Griffiths, Dr J Kingham, Mr R Church, Mr N Huffer and Mr V Jones 
Cllr R Church joined the meeting at 7.35pm 

In the Chair:
Councillor: Mr D. Ponting
1. Apologies for Absence. ​
Councillors: Mr N Hollett, Mr D Llewellyn, Mr J Howells and Mrs L James
2. Personal Interests
1. Cllr Ponting declared an interest in Item 9, Broadcasting and Streaming of meetings as he is Chair of the Village Hall Committee. Cllr Church also declared an interest in Item 9 as he is a director of Tourism Swansea Bay at the Barham Centre where meetings could be broadcast from.
3. Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting held on 2nd March were confirmed as a true record and signed by the Chairman. Proposed by Cllr Elliott and seconded by Cllr Kingham, all members present agreed. 
4. Matters Arising
Matters arising from the minutes of the January 26th meeting –
On Item 7 – To consider Planning Applications – Application Number -2021/3251/FUL. It was agreed by all members present to keep a watching brief.
On 3 Presentation on the use of Vocaleyes for community engagement by Mr Newbold, Marketing and Business Development Manager – The clerk to arrange a meeting with Mrs Rodaway after the Easter Holidays.
On 4 Matter raised by members of the Community – Field adjacent to Maes Yr Haf – The clerk has once again written to the case officer but has not received a response. It was agreed by all members that the clerk to write to the owners of Shepherds to enquire into whether they would like to keep an activity log. The clerk will also write to Swansea Council Head of Planning to make them aware that after many attempts at contacting the case officer, no response has been received. 
On 4(12b) Lunnon Hill – The clerk has sent photos and the relevant information to Cllr Church who will compose a letter to Mr Fitzgerald. Cllr Church is still researching the relevant legislation and history at present. 
On 4 (10). Parking Problems in Penmaen – Cllr Lynda James has arranged for the large pothole at the entrance to the car park to be filled in. It was agreed by all members present that the clerk to write to thank Cllr James and copy in Cllr Richard Lewis. It was also agreed that the clerk to write to Mark Thomas to ask who originally tarmacked the car park and when and to also enquire into what efforts have been made to discover the private ownership of part of the car park.
On 4 (5) (RfM) Gower Road Closure at Nicholaston – Cllr Owen-John sent photos to the clerk to pass on to Highways. Since these were sent to Highways, most of the pot holes have been filled in. 
On 4 (11) (A.O.B.)  Traffic and congestion in Parkmill – Cllr Church and Cllr Ponting have compiled a traffic survey for Parkmill. Suggestions were made that tick boxes could be included. The clerk then to send out on the community council mailing list. 
On 4 (12) A.O.B. – Issue of double central white lines in Penmaen – it was agreed by all members present that the clerk to write to Go Safe to enquire into whether they have received the information from Swansea Council and to see what is being done. 
On 4 (7) Planning Application – The Bungalow, Parkmill, SA3 2EJ – Cllr Elliott reported that the conditions of the original planning consent have not yet been adhered to as the construction of the bungalow is still ongoing. It was agreed by all members present to keep a watching brief.



 On 4 (8) Report from the One Voice Wales/ Society of Local Council Clerks Conference – This will be discussed at Item 8. 
On 4 (6) Reports from Members- Donation to RNLI – The clerk corresponded with Peter Beynon, the Community Partnership and Destination Development Coordinator for Swansea Council. He will telephone the clerk next week to discuss the emergency phones at Three Cliffs.

Missing Access Only Sign on North Hills Lane – It was agreed by all members present that the clerk to contact Mr Avo for an update.
On 7 Planning Applications -Application No. 2021/1862/FUL, The Hideaway Penmaen. It was agreed by all members present to keep a watching brief.
On 14 Correspondence – Broadcasting Meetings –. This will be discussed under Item 9.
On (4) 5 Reports from Members – Cllr Kingham reported that no decision has been made as to whether the western car park will remain closed. The ‘No Campervan’ signs have been received by the National Trust and will be put up before Easter. Cllr Kingham raised the issue of cars and campervans parking illegally in lay-by’s, car parks and small pockets of land all over Gower. These vehicles are often camping illegally overnight in such places. The community council are increasingly worried about this antisocial behaviour and suggest putting up signage to discourage it. The clerk to write to Cllr Lynda James to ask what can be done to discourage such behaviour. The clerk to forward a letter to Cllr Huffer for him to send to the appropriate person in the legal department of Swansea Council.   
On 4 11 Correspondence – 
7- Zoom Renewal – to be discussed under Item 10. 
On 10 AOB – b) Hosting of the website – This will be discussed under item 12.
On 5 Reports from Members – NAT Group bus service – Cllr Hollett will provide an update at the next meeting. 
On 7 Water Supply Problems – The clerk reported that she had liaised with Mr Taylor to try and find a suitable date. Mr Taylor said he was available for the 25th May meeting but it was felt by councillors that a separate meeting should be called to discuss this matter. The clerk went back to Mr Taylor but he said he was on holiday for the latter half of April and early May. It was agreed by all members present to call a meeting for 18th May at the village hall at 7pm. The clerk to write to Mr Taylor and say that his attendance would be appreciated. 
  On 8 - Financial Statement – The new Speed Indicator Device has been installed and is now working correctly. 
· Budget 2022-2023 – The clerk to has made the payment to Gower First Responders. 

On 10 – Correspondence – a) The Queens Jubilee – An event has been planned for 5th June at Penmaen and Nicholaston Village Hall. It was agreed by all members present that members to look into any other events planned and report back. 
On 7 Planning Applications – 2021/3130/FUL – a new amended application has been received. This will be discussed under Item 6.

On 8 The stall on path to Tor Bay – Cllr Ponting reported that Trading Standards had visited the site on 5th March. The stall has not been seen at the site since. Cllr Ponting has been given a contact number to contact Trading Standards in future. 

On 11 Welsh Government Defibrillator Scheme – The clerk has not had a response from the proprietors of the Gower Inn as yet. The clerk to forward the most recent email about the defibrillator scheme. 
On 13 Correspondence – 

b) Boundary Commission Wales – no further update.
f) Garden Party at Buckingham Palace – Cllr Ponting has been nominated but not heard anything as yet.

On 14 AOB – 
b) Potholes in Furzehill Lane – Cllr Griffiths reported that some of the potholes have been filled but some have not. It was agreed by all members present to keep a watching brief.
d) Fibre Optic Broadband in Nicholaston – Cllr Owen-John has not heard back from the case officer allocated to the issue from the office of AM Rebecca Evans, Openreach or BT. It was agreed by all members present to keep a watching brief.
On 14 Completed Audit Return – The clerk reported that she has received the annual return document for this year’s audit and is currently working on the document.

Matters arising out of the minutes of the 9th February meeting -
On 3 – Swansea Airport Stakeholder’s Alliance – No response has been received from Mr Oliver

On 8 Financial Statement – The clerk reported that the membership to One Voice Wales has been paid.
On 10 May 2022 Election Costs – Cllr Ponting reported that he spoke to Electoral Services as more nominations than seats in the Penmaen Ward were received making an election necessary on 5th May. Electoral Services told Cllr Ponting that the cost should not exceed £225.00. As no nominations were received for Nicholaston Ward, any nominees not successful in Penmaen can be co-opted onto the council.

On 11 Broadcasting and Streaming of Meetings – This will be discussed under Item 9.

On 12 Hosting of Website Renewal – Cllr Church reported that he is working on the changeover.

On 14 Correspondence –
 e) Email from Welsh Government re the Apprenticeship Scheme opening on 28th March. This has been distributed on the mailing list.
g) Cllr Ponting reported that he had filled in the Swansea Council consultation ‘Have your say on how Swansea Council works and sets priorities’.

On 15 AOB –
b) fallen tree in the wall of Hunter’s Lodge, Penmaen. It was agreed by all members present to keep a watching brief.
d) Missing signs on the junction with Lunnon Road and Pengwern Common – The clerk had received an email from Mr Avo to say that the signs are being made and will be put up in due course.

5. Reports from Members – 
Cllr Jones reported that he had received a letter from a local resident regarding the closure of Lunnon Hill on 26th March with only three days prior notice. Residents of Lunnon Hill are not happy with the way that the road closure was handled. Permission granted by Swansea Council for the event stipulated that seven days’ notice was required and this was not adhered to. There was also no meeting arranged with interested parties, another of the stipulations. The residents are also unhappy as the signage was inappropriately placed with insufficient details for residents to contact the event organisers or the council. It was agreed by all members present that the clerk to write to Swansea Council regarding the Lunnon Hill road closure on 26th March to enquire into the failure to give sufficient notice, insufficient details on signage and signage in the wrong place. The Clerk to enquire whether the residents can seek compensation for these failings.

6. Planning Applications –
Application No. 2022/0710/FUL
Location: 

Shoreland, Penmaen, SA3 2HH

Proposal:

Extension of ridge height, with one front rooflight, three rear rooflights and two side facing rooflights, removal of existing chimneys, installation of new chimney flue, two storey side extension with rear first floor balcony, rear first floor balcony, single storey side extension, replacement roof finish to existing single storey front/ side extension, front canopy, rear raised terrace, conversion of garage to ancillary living accommodation, installation of an air source heat pump, external alterations and replacement front boundary wall with entrance gate. 

Applicant: 
Mr J Butler
After discussion, it was agreed by all members present not to raise any objections.

Application No. 2022/0753/FUL 

Location: 

Oakdale, Penmaen, SA3 2HL 

Proposal:

Single storey side/rear extension.

Applicant: 

 Mr and Mrs Kearns

After discussion, it was agreed by all members present not to raise any objections.

Application No. 2022/0615/FUL
Location: 
Ivy Cottage Caravan Site Penmaen, Swansea SA3 2HL 

Proposal: 
Siting of toilet and shower facility and chemical disposal

Applicant: 
Ms Sian Chathyoka

This application is related to Application No. 2021/3130/FUL – which was also for the siting of toilet and shower facility and chemical disposal at Ivy Cottage Camp Site, Penmaen, SA3 2HL. After discussion it was agreed by all members present that objections be raised as the application is not significantly different to the previous one. The siting of the toilet and facilities are still in too close proximity to the neighbouring properties. It was agreed by all members present that the clerk contact the head of planning and submit a form on the planning portal to inform them that an unauthorised road has been laid from the main road to Ivy Cottage. 

7. Financial Statement- 
Noted transactions since the last meeting are as follows:

Debit – 


22/03/2022
Gower First Responder

250.00




22/03/2022
C Toft




226.00


22/03/2022
One Voice Wales Membership
  88.00
Total:






£564.00




Credit –


07/03/2022
Interest




 0.08

Total






£0.08

Therefore – 

Balance:





£2,929.60 Current Account





£3338.76 Saving Account

a) Invoices or requests for payments - An invoice for £245.00 was received from Audit Wales for the 2020/21 audit fee. It was agreed by all members present that this should be paid.

8. Feedback on the new Local Government and Elections Act (Wales) 2021
Cllr Huffer and the clerk met to discuss the clerk notes from the One Voice Wales and Society for Local Council Clerks joint conference focusing on Local Government and Elections Act (Wales) 2021. Cllr Huffer then looked at, in further detail, the requirements for community councils to comply with the act. Draft guidance from Welsh Government is to be finalised before May. Cllr Huffer to send draft guidance to clerk for her to look at. Cllr Huffer reported that the act brings in changes that affect community councils. These are:
· Multi-location meetings – meeting must be managed to allow members and the public to be able to attend in person or online -hybrid
· Publication of an annual report – to be published at the end of financial year. The report will cover priorities, activities achievements over the previous year; a reflection on what the council does, what has worked and what hasn’t and plans for the current year; key councillor information will also be included, such as what sub committees they are on; and also, key financial information will be covered. The clerk to look for example report or report template. Speak to OVW. The Biodiversity Action Plan is due by December
· Preparation and publication of Training Plans for councillors and the clerk – to be produced by 5th November. There is a requirement to look at what skills councillors need to do the job. The National Training Advisory Group have published statutory training. Councils to liaise with other small councils to see what they need.
· Public Participation – making the meeting more accessible, i.e. by incorporating multi locations: in person and online. Anyone who attends has a right to an audience to have their say within reason. Allocating a time – Ilston Community Council already allocate 10 mins at start of meeting for the public to have their say.
· General Power of Competence – three conditions need to be met for eligibility: these are the training of clerk, three unqualified audits and the proportion of elected members.
· Term of Councillors -the term has increased from 4years to 5years from May 2022

It was agreed by all members present that Cllr Huffer send the draft guidance notes to the clerk and all members. It was also agreed that Cllr Huffer, Cllr Church and Cllr Ponting form a working party to look at adhering to the new legislation and report back.  
9. Broadcasting and streaming of meetings
The clerk reported that she had spoken to One Voice Wales who advised that it is unlawful to just hold face-to-face meetings under the new law. Meeting should be held remotely or a hybrid where the option is given to join remotely. If the WIFI availability is patchy then participants can join via telephone. Cllr Huffer voiced his concern about how to police the recording of meetings which are posted online. Cllr Huffer has been looking into the broadcasting of meetings and reported that meeting must be broadcast from 5th May 2022. 

Cllr Ponting declared an interest in this item as he is the chair of the village hall committee. He reported that the hall committee had discussed getting internet access at the hall and reported that if the community council could cover set-up costs then the hall committee would cover on-going costs. The Village Hall Committee will investigate the costs and feedback to the community council via Cllr Ponting. It currently costs the community council £15 per session, including electricity to hire the hall. It was agreed by all members present to pay the cost of the installation of broadband at the village hall as long as the cost wasn’t prohibitive. This will be voted on again once the cost is known. 

Cllr Huffer reported that the plans for broadcasting and streaming meeting must consider the circumstances of the members and their preference but also take into account accessibility to members of the public and the press. Involving members of the public allows them to be involved in decisions affecting them and have their say on such decisions. The range of suitable locations and how technology can be used must also be considered. 
Cllr Church declared an interest in the Barham Centre as he is a director. He said that they had the facilities to stream meeting at the centre and offered it as a suitable location to hold hybrid meetings. After discussion it was agreed by all members present to try to organise the AGM and next monthly meeting as a hybrid meeting to be held at the Barham Centre on 25th May and also hold the June meeting in the same way. 
All member present agreed that an informal meeting is to be held on 10th May to welcome new members and thank out-going members for their service and contribution to the community council. 
The clerk to contact One Voice Wales and ask if a public meeting was held in the ward by the public, would this need to be a hybrid meeting? 

10. Zoom renewal
After discussion, it was agreed by all members present to pay the renewal cost of the zoom subscription at a cost of £143.88.  

11. Rural Development Partnership Update
Cllr Church reported that there is still money in the pot but the application process is very complicated and thirty percent match funding is required. Cllr Church also reported that applying to the Shared Prosperity Fund, run by Westminster, is potentially a way of funding the cost of the installation of WiFi.

12. Correspondence 
Post received and noted:

1. Letter dated 14th March 2022 from Elan City enclosing their 2022 product flyer
2. Letter received from Ronald McDonald House Charities, requesting a donation – noted.
3. Letter received from Children’s Wales Air Ambulance Charity, asking for a donation. After discussion it was agreed by all members present not to donate as funds have recently been donated to the Wales Air Ambulance. 

4.  Letter from Cllr Owen-John offering her resignation from the Community Council. Cllr Owen-John was thanked for her letter. All out going members were thanked for the service.

Emails received have been passed onto council members and noted:

a) Received on 4th March 2022, from One Voice Wales attaching the National Salary Awards for Clerks for 2021/2022. It was agreed by all members present to put this on the agenda at the May meeting and also to review the clerk’s contract of employment.
b) Received on 7th March 2022, from Huw Evans from Democratic Services at Swansea Council, requiring all Community and Town Councillors that are also County Councillors to report expenses, subsistence and allowances. The clerk reported that she had replied to Mr Evans to report that none of the community council members are also county councillors therefore no returns have been submitted.
c) Received on 9th March 2022, from Mid and West Wales Fire and Rescue Service, the Spring 2022 Newsletter

d) Received on 11th March from Mr Victoire-Nijjar of My SOS Family, part of the Safer Streets project to improve the safety of women and girls. It was agreed by all members present to put the app details on the council website.

e) Received on 17th March 2022, from Wales Audit Office, the Audit Notice for 2021/2022. The clerk reported that she is currently working on the annual return.

f) Received on 22nd March from Ursula Jones, the Communities and Nature Project Officer for Swansea Council, providing the community council with an update of the Japanese Knotweed spraying project. Ms Jones reported that some clearance of the dead stems from last year’s application will be undertaken in Parkmill during April. This will stop brambles growing through them to help facilitate the next herbicide application in the autumn. The contractor will use strimmers and brush cutters along Ilston Woods from the Gower Inn to Ilston Church and a few stands on the verges on the road leading to Parc Le Breos. The second herbicide application is due to take place in the autumn once all the necessary persmissions are in place.
g) Received on 29th March 2022, from One Voice Wales, regarding the Corporate Joint Committee (General) (N12) (Wales) Regulations 2022 containing a covering letter for stakeholders.

h) Received on 29th March 2022, from One Voice Wales, containing their Smarter Working: a remote strategy for Wales.

i) Received on 29th April 2022 from Sam Whitby from Zurich Insurance containing a new package for Parish and Community Council insurance. It was agreed by all members present that the clerk look at the information needed and get back to Mr Whitby. The insurance renewal will be put on the agenda for the May meeting. 

j) Received from 29th March 2022, from One Voice Wales, containing the manifesto for the future of our local elections, a series of recommendations to political parties as they develop their political programmes ahead of the elections, highlighting the importance of the voice of young people, 16-17 year olds, choosing their local councillors for the first time. 

k) Received on 30th March 2022, from Gower Pilgrimage Way Committee containing an invite to their launch event. No councillors are available.

l) Received on 6th April 2022, from Ian Davies, Local Government Finance Policy and Sustainability Division of Welsh Government, containing the calendar for the publication of accounts for Community Councils. The clerk to note in diary. 
m) Received on 13th April 2022, from Christine Lloyd advising the community council of a number of wellness walks taking place in Pennard and asking for these walks to be advertised. It was agreed by all members present to upload the advert to the website.

13. Any Other Business
a) Cllr Jones raised an issue with the cattle grid, near the bus stop on Pengwern Common. The cattle grid is so full of mud that sheep are getting across from the common onto Lunnon Road and into Lunnon. The clerk to contact Highways.

b) Formal thanks were given for all their service to all the outgoing councillors: Cllr Owen-Jon, Cllr Jones, Cllr Kingham, Cllr Howells and Cllr Llewellyn  

c) Cllr Griffiths raised the community councillor vacancy on the Pennard Primary School Board of Governors. Cllr Hollett has stepped down. The clerk to contact the clerk to Pennard Community Council to see if one of their councillors would like to take up the vacancy as traditionally the two councils take it in turns.

Date of next meeting.  The AGM and next monthly meeting will be on Wednesday, 25th May 2022 from 7pm at the Barham Centre, Parkmill.
The meeting closed at 9.46pm
CCChairCChairman.
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